- Skip to main content
- Skip to "About government"

# Evaluation of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative

## Publication information

Ce document est disponible en français.

Office of Internal Audit and Evaluation
Parks Canada
30 Victoria Street
Gatineau, QC J8X 0B3

©His Majesty the King in Right of Canada, represented by the Chief Executive Officer of Parks Canada Agency, 2025

CAT. NO TBA
ISBN TBA

## Table of contents

- List of tables
- List of figures
- List of acronyms and abbreviations
- Introduction
- Acknowledgment and context
- Program profile
- Key findings: Relevance
- Key findings: Relationships
- Key findings: Effectiveness
- Key findings: Sustainability
- Key observations
- Annex A: Crosswalk of UNDA and the Indigenous Stewardship Framework
- Annex B: Transfer payments to Indigenous recipients
- Annex C: Bibliography

Title: Evaluation of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative

Organization: Parks Canada Agency

Date: April, 2025

## List of tables

Number | Titles
--- | ---
Table 1 | Acronyms and Abbreviations
Table 2 | Harvesting
Table 3 | Governance
Table 4 | Cultural Continuity
Table 5 | Indigenous Knowledge
Table 6 | Apologies and Acknowledgments

## List of figures

Number | Titles
--- | ---
Figure 1 | Timeline of Key Phases in Indigenous Relationships with Parks Canada
Figure 2 | Parks Canada Indigenous Stewardship Framework
Figure 3 | Organizational Structure of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative
Figure 4 | IGI Projects by Region 2021-22 to 2025-26
Figure 5 | IGI External Approved Projects, Actual and Planned Expenditures, 2021-22 to 2025-26
Figure 6 | IGI External Approved Projects by Region, Actual and Planned Expenditures, 2021-22 to 2025-26
Figure 7 | Indigenous Stewardship Framework and Parks Canada’s UNDA Measures
Figure 8 | Sample of Indigenous Guardians Initiative Funding Agreements by Type (2022 – 2024)
Figure 9 | Rating of the Likelihood of Impacts Related to the Sunsetting of the IGI

## List of acronyms and abbreviations

Table 1: Acronyms and Abbreviations
Acronyms | Names in Full
--- | ---
IGI | Indigenous Guardians Initiative
ISF | Indigenous Stewardship Framework
IGP | Indigenous Guardians programs
UNDA | United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples Act
GCGCP | General Class Grants and Contributions Program
WCT | West Coast Trail

## Introduction

Consistent with the requirements of the Treasury Board Policy on Results (2016) and associated Directive on Results and Standard on Evaluation, the evaluation of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative examines the impacts of Indigenous Guardians programs at Parks Canada-administered places as well as the relevance, effectiveness, relationship-building, and sustainability of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative (IGI).

### Evaluation scope

Reflecting the diversity of Indigenous Guardians programs (IGPs) currently operating and in development, the scope of the evaluation includes both long-standing Indigenous Guardians programs and those recently created with the support of the IGI, a five-year initiative aimed at enhancing existing IGPs and fostering the development of new partner-led programs. As such, while the evaluation is primarily focused on activities and results between 2021-22 and 2024-25, longer-term impacts will also be considered.

To reflect these distinct scoping elements, the evaluation was divided into two components:

- An internally-focused evaluation, led by Parks Canada, assessing the implementation of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative to date; and,
- A study of the impacts of Indigenous Guardians programs led externally by consultants specializing in Indigenous evaluation.

### Report overview

This report presents the key findings of the internally-focused evaluation of the IGI, addressing its relevance, sustainability, effectiveness, and relationship-building dimensions. Field work supporting the evaluation’s lines of evidence was conducted between August 2023 and July 2024.

Acknowledging the partner-led nature of IGPs, this evaluation did not examine the performance of individual programs, the aims of which are determined by the values and priorities of Indigenous communities and their governments.

#### Evaluation Questions

1. Does Parks Canada’s approach to IGPs contribute to positive relationships with Indigenous governments and organizations?
2. To what degree have internal structures and processes effectively supported the implementation of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative? What challenges have been identified?
3. To what extent are the IGPs aligned with UNDA and Parks Canada's priorities regarding Indigenous Stewardship?
4. To what degree are strategies in place to address programs' sustainability over the medium and long-term?

### Data collection

Data from multiple lines of evidence were collected and analysed. These included:

- A review of academic literature on Indigenous Guardians programs in Canada and internationally;
- A file review of contribution agreements related to the Indigenous Guardians Initiative (Inuit Impact and Benefit Agreements were not included in the sample);
- Key informant interviews with Parks Canada staff;
- A review of financial data related to the Indigenous Guardians Initiative; and,
- A survey of field unit staff supporting Indigenous Guardians programs at Parks Canada-administered places.

### Note on the Indigenous Stewardship Policy

Parks Canada enacted a new Indigenous Stewardship Policy in the fall of 2024, guiding the implementation of both Parks Canada’ Indigenous Stewardship Framework and the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples Act (2021).

While relevant to the work of Indigenous Guardians, this policy came into force in the final reporting phase of the internal evaluation. Policy elements were incorporated into findings and observations as appropriate.

## Acknowledgment and context

### Indigenous Peoples and national parks

For millennia, Indigenous Peoples have cultivated reciprocal relationships with lands, waters, and ice guided by cultural practices, values, and knowledge systems.

Beginning in the 19th century, the development of national parks and protected areas in Canada disrupted these relationships through exclusion and colonial injustices. In establishing national parks (see Figure 1 below), Indigenous Peoples were forcibly removed from their homes, denied access to traditional territories, and prohibited from hunting and harvesting on park lands. With parks created without the involvement of Indigenous Peoples, communities were denied the opportunity to make decisions about land management and resource use.

These laws, practices, and policies caused historic and ongoing harm for Indigenous communities. They eroded Indigenous systems and protocols for engaging with each other and contributed to the complexity of historic and ongoing relationships between Indigenous governments.

Parks Canada now acknowledges this harmful historical legacy and its impact on Indigenous language, culture, laws, and governance systems and has committed to developing healthy relationships with First Nations, Métis, and Inuit partners to support Indigenous stewardship and self-determination.

Indigenous Guardians programs, alongside other inclusionary practices such as co-management and Indigenous protected and conserved areas, have emerged internationally as one means for Indigenous Peoples to reassert jurisdiction over their ancestral territories and seek to fulfill their responsibilities as stewards. These programs are known by several names including Guardians, Rangers, Watchmen, Earth Keepers, and Beach Keepers.

Figure 1: Timeline of Key Phases in Indigenous Relationships with Parks Canada
Text description

Figure 1: Timeline of Key Phases in Indigenous Relationships with Parks Canada

Timeline of Key Phases in Indigenous Relationships with Parks Canada.

The timeline begins in 1887 and ends in 2024.

Heading: Protected Areas, Displaced People.

1897: Stoney Nakoda prevented from using land as in past ways.

1897: Banff National Park established as first national park.

1911: Parks Canada Agency founded as the Dominion Parks Branch.

1930: Keeseekoowenin First Nation removed from their lands.

1930: Riding Mountain National Park established.

1943: South Tutchone denied access to harvesting.

1943: Kluane Game Sanctuary created.

Heading: Policy and Practice in Transition.

1974: National Parks Act amended; parks can be established as "reserves" until land claims resolved.

1981: Haida Gwaii Watchmen Program founded by the Skidegate Band Council.

1982: Constitution Act recognizes and reaffirms aboriginal and treaty rights.

1995: Pacheedaht, Ditidaht, and Huu-ay-aht First Nations co-found the West Coast Trail Guardians.

2000: Canada National Parks Act prioritizes relationships with Indigenous partners.

Heading: UNDRIP and Rights Recognition.

2007: United Nations Declaration of the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (UNDRIP).

2015: Adoption of "PARKS" Principles for work with Indigenous partners.

2021: Indigenous Guardians Initiative to support the development of 30+ Guardian programs.

2021: United Nations Declaration of the Rights of Indigenous Peoples Act.

2023: UNDA Action Plan.

2024: Parks Canada Indigenous Stewardship Policy.

### Legal and policy frameworks

#### United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples

Rights of Indigenous Peoples (UNDRIP) is a comprehensive international instrument enshrining the rights of Indigenous Peoples. A product of almost 25 years of advocacy from Indigenous leaders in Canada and across the world, UNDRIP details both individual and collective rights for the survival, dignity, and well-being of Indigenous Peoples.

The declaration includes protections for environmental, cultural, and economic freedoms. Key themes include self-determination and freedom from discrimination; free, prior, and informed consent; and the right to practice and revitalize cultural traditions and customs.

UNDRIP was formally adopted by the Government of Canada in 2016.

#### United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples Act

Coming into force in June 2021, the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples Act (UNDA) advances the implementation of UNDRIP in Canada at the federal level.

The Act requires the Government of Canada to take all measures necessary to ensure Canadian law is consistent with UNDRIP. It mandates the creation of an action plan for the Government of Canada to work with Indigenous partners to implement the principles of the UNDRIP.

After two years of consultation with First Nations, Inuit, and Métis partners, the UNDA Action Plan was released in 2023, as a whole-of-government, five-year plan for the Government to align with its UNDRIP commitments and meet the legislative requirements of UNDA.

Of the 181 Action Plan items, Parks Canada is responsible for five measures which aim to recognize and enable Indigenous Peoples’ rights and responsibilities in stewarding lands, water and ice within their traditional territories, treaty lands, and ancestral homelands. These measures are:

- 35. Harvesting by Indigenous Peoples
- Governance
- Cultural continuity
- Indigenous knowledge
- 110. Apologies and acknowledgements.

Commitments to Indigenous Guardians programs feature in UNDA action plan measures 35 and 96. Under the Harvesting measure, IGPs are proposed as a mechanism for supporting and enforcing the exercise of Indigenous harvesting rights. Under Cultural Continuity, “enhanced and sustainable” IGPs feature in commitments to on-the- land cultural and language learning, economic revitalization, and the promotion of public education to build understanding of Indigenous stewardship (See Annex A, Crosswalk of UNDA and the Indigenous Stewardship Framework).

#### Parks Canada Indigenous Stewardship Policy

The Indigenous Stewardship Policy was enacted in ceremony on October 15, 2024. The policy guides the implementation of Parks Canada’ Indigenous Stewardship Framework (see next page) as well as UNDRIP and directs responsible Parks Canada executives to co-develop site- specific stewardship plans as well as stewardship strategies for each of Parks Canada’s directorates.

#### Indigenous Stewardship Framework

The Indigenous Stewardship Framework (ISF) reflects what Parks Canada has heard from Indigenous Peoples over many years on what is needed to support Indigenous (re)connections with lands, waters, and ice within traditional territories, treaty lands, and ancestral homelands.

The ISF consists of seven interrelated elements. Four of these, Shared Governance, Cultural Continuity (also called Practices on Lands, Waters, and Ice), Economic Opportunities, and Indigenous Knowledge Systems are considered central components of Indigenous stewardship. Three more elements, Acknowledgment, Apologies, and Redress; Relationships; and Learning and Understanding are considered necessary foundations for supporting Indigenous Peoples in exercising their stewardship responsibilities.

Together, these seven elements are intended to provide a path forward in aligning Parks Canada legislation, policy, and operational practices with UNDRIP.

The ISF is supported by the Indigenous Stewardship Circle, a diverse group of Indigenous leaders external to Parks Canada who provide ongoing guidance and direction. The work of the Circle is grounded in Ethical Space, where all knowledge systems are equal and interact with mutual respect, kindness, and generosity.

Figure 2: Parks Canada Indigenous Stewardship Framework
Text description

Figure 2: Parks Canada Indigenous Stewardship Framework

Illustration of the Indigenous Stewardship Framework.

The Indigenous Stewardship Framework consists of seven interrelated elements.

Four of these, Shared Governance, Cultural Continuity (also called Practices on Lands, Waters, and Ice), Economic Opportunities, and Indigenous Knowledge Systems are considered central components of Indigenous stewardship.

Three more elements, Acknowledgment, Apologies, and Redress; Relationships; and Learning and Understanding are considered necessary foundations for supporting Indigenous Peoples in exercising their stewardship responsibilities.

## Program profile

### Indigenous Guardians Initiative

Funding for the Parks Canada Indigenous Guardians Initiative (IGI) was allocated under Budget 2021 as part of a wider $173 million plan to support Indigenous Guardians programs in partnership with multiple federal entities. Within that, Parks Canada received $61.7 million to be invested between 2021-22 and 2025-26.

The main objective of the IGI is to support the development of between 30 and 35 new or enhanced partner-led programs linked to Parks Canada-administered places, i.e., national parks, national park reserves, the national urban park, national marine conservation areas, and/or national historic sites.

#### Program design

Goals and outcomes of each individual program are determined by Indigenous partner organizations according to their interests and priorities. Co-development of new programs typically follows a four-part phased approach, with each phase building a foundation for the next.

Explore: This involves scoping and planning activities to identify the potential for a Guardians program. Projects in this phase can include community engagement sessions, needs assessments, and preliminary discussions to determine scope and objectives.

Capacity building: This focuses on communities growing capacity in identified areas. Projects in this phase may include specific training, experiences on the land, traditional and cultural knowledge sharing, and hiring of a program coordinator to outline next stages.

Implementation: The actual launch of the program, this phase sees the hiring and training of staff, the creation of operational procedures, and the start of stewardship activities. These often include ecological monitoring, cultural site protection, community outreach, and/or the implementation of Indigenous knowledge and conservation practices.

Sustain: This involves supporting an ongoing program beyond its initial implementation. Projects during this phase may include implementing best practices and lessons learned, enhancing the scope and capacity of the program, and engaging in future planning.

While these phases are used to track the development of Guardians programs, funding agreements may reflect one or multiple phases. Projects and their related expenditures in each phase are not mutually exclusive.

#### Funding agreements

A variety of funding mechanisms have been used over time to distribute funds to Guardians programs at Parks Canada-administered places, such as contracts, contribution agreements, grants, and micro-grants. At present, IGI funds for program development, implementation, and operation are transferred to field units and then to Indigenous partners using the authorities of Parks Canada’s General Class Grants and Contribution Program (GCGCP).

#### Governance and management

Indigenous Guardians programs linked to Parks Canada-administered places, while typically developed in collaboration, are implemented and managed by Indigenous governments or organizations.

Prior to the start of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative, existing Guardians programs relied on funding allocated from within field units’ baseline budgets. Long-standing programs had, until recently, mostly used contracts to distribute funds, alongside in-kind supports such as joint training activities. Then, as now, relationships with Indigenous governments were held by local field unit staff.

Since 2021, the IGI has been administratively located within Parks Canada’s Operations Directorate. Led by the Senior Vice-President, Operations (SVP Ops) the Directorate plans and implements the activities needed for the daily functioning of Parks Canada-administered places.

Six Executive Directors (EDs) report to the SVP Ops and are responsible for the alignment of regional operations (i.e., field unit activities) with Parks Canada strategies and priorities. The IGI essentially mirrors this model with its organizational structure (see Figure 3 below), which includes one National Coordinator, reporting to the ED Ontario and Waterways, and six Regional Coordinators who report to their corresponding Executive Directors, or to staff within the Executive Director Offices.

Regional Indigenous Guardians Coordinators support field units in working with partners to develop new programs, or enhance existing ones, by clarifying IGI goals, sharing information and tools, and helping to prepare funding applications for approval. The National Coordinator oversees the IGI funding, reviews and recommends funding proposals and contribution agreements and disseminates information to the regional coordinators through regular meetings.

#### Funding approvals

Once Indigenous organizations have explored the possibilities of a new or enhanced program, a proposal is developed by the Indigenous partner with support from field unit staff and/or the Regional Guardians Coordinator. This includes descriptions of project goals, budgets and plans, as well as a risk analysis based on the project and the partner organization’s capacity levels. The Operations Directorate Management Committee is the approval body for funding proposals.

Figure 3: Organizational Structure of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative
Text description

Figure 3: Organizational Structure of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative

Image of organizational chart for the Indigenous Guardians Initiative.

SVP Ops manages the IGI.

Six Executive Directors (EDs) report to the SVP Ops and are responsible for the alignment of regional operations (i.e., field unit activities) with Parks Canada strategies and priorities.

One Regional Coordinator reports to each of the six Executive Directors (EDs).

One National Coordinator reports to the ED Ontario and Waterways.

One Senior Advisor, Reconciliation and Rights Agreements reports to the ED Atlantic.

*Rights and Reconciliation Agreements

#### New and enhanced IGPs to date

As of November 2024, the Indigenous Guardians Initiative reported a total of 37 new or enhanced IGPs in the Implementation or Sustain phases of development, as well as an additional five programs in the Capacity Building phase. Seven active projects were also reported in the Explore phase, each of which may or may not evolve into new IGPs (see Program profile for descriptions of the IGI phases).

Tracking the development of new IGPs through the Indigenous Guardians Initiative’s four phases is largely based on a review of approved projects with Indigenous partners. These fund activities ranging from initial community engagements to fully operational programs. However, as noted above, funded IGI projects are not exclusive to these development phases, as the path followed by each Indigenous partner is unique to their needs and interests. Multiple projects may be needed to move one partner from Explore to Capacity Building, while a single project funded through a multi-year contribution agreement may cover an IGPs’ Implementation and Sustain phases.

Figure 4 below provides a count of IGI projects (approved as of November 2024) by Parks Canada region. The highest activity levels, in terms of both actual and planned projects, are found in the BC-Yukon and Atlantic regions (58 and 43 projects respectively) while Alberta and the Ontario and Waterways region currently have the least number of projects.

Figure 4: IGI Projects by Region 2021-22 to 2025-26
Text description

Figure 4: IGI Projects by Region 2021-22 to 2025-26

Graphic showing the number of IGI projects by region from 2021-22 to 2025-26.

Number of projects by region:

58: British Columbia and Yukon

43: Atlantic

34: Quebec and Nunavut

21: Prairies & Northwest Territories

18: Ontario and Waterways

15: Alberta

#### Expenditures to date

Contributions to Indigenous partners make up the bulk of IGI expenditures since the IGI’s launch in 2021, representing approximately 80% of spending to date. The remaining 20% is composed of wages for Parks Canada staff and related goods and services, such as travel, training, and honoraria. The following analysis focuses on contributions directed towards Indigenous partners for the creation or enhancement of IGPs.

As summarized in Figure 5, a review of financial data identified $40.4 million in planned and actual spending between 2021-22 and 2025-26 supporting projects with Indigenous partners across all of the Initiative’s four phases. Not surprisingly, planned spending is highest in the final two years of the IGI, while actual expenditures were lowest in the IGI’s first year.

Figure 5: IGI External Approved Projects, Actual and Planned Expenditures, 2021-22 to 2025-26
Text description

Figure 5: IGI External Approved Projects, Actual and Planned Expenditures, 2021-22 to 2025-26

Bar chart showing the amount of actual and planned expenditures in IGI external approved projects from 2021-22 to 2025-26.

2021-22 (actual): 1.03 million.

2022-23 (actual): $5.93 million.

2023-24 (actual): $10.25 million.

2024-25 (planned): $12.07 million.

2025-26 (planned): $11.16 million.

An analysis of these expenditures across Parks Canada’s six regions, as shown in Figure 5, found the highest amounts of planned and actual spending in the BC-Yukon and Atlantic regions, at roughly $13.4 million and $10.3 million, respectively. The lowest approved expenditures were in the Ontario and Waterways region.

Figure 6: IGI External Approved Projects by Region, Actual and Planned Expenditures, 2021-22 to 2025-26
Text description

Figure 6: IGI External Approved Projects by Region, Actual and Planned Expenditures, 2021-22 to 2025-26

Graphic showing the amount of planned and actual expenditures for IGI external approved projects by region.

$13,388,363: British Columbia and Yukon.

$10,256,800: Atlantic.

$8,933,772: Quebec and Nunavut.

$3,321,900: Alberta.

$2,275,310: Prairies & Northwest Territories.

$2,248,996: Ontario and Waterways.

#### Enhanced IGPs

A significant component of the planned and actual expenditures within the BC and Yukon region are related to the enhancement of three long-standing IGPs, i.e. the West Coast Trail (WCT) Guardians, the Broken Group Island Beech Keepers, and the Haida Gwaii Watchmen.

In each case, financial support for these programs had, before the IGI, been drawn from field units’ base-level operational budgets and allocated to partner First Nations through contracts. Under the IGI, the programs received increased funding for their existing operations, as well as funds to invest in assets such as cabins, boats, and equipment, and supports to expand their programs. These are briefly summarized here.

##### WCT and Beach Keepers

The West Coast Trail (WCT) Guardian Programs are operated by the Huu-ay-aht First Nation, the Ditidaht First Nation, and the Pacheedaht First Nation, whose ancestral homelands fall within the current boundaries of Pacific Rim National Park Reserve. Created in the 1990s (see Figure 1), financial records from 2015-16 to 2020-21 show the WCT programs being supported by contracts totalling roughly $100,000 per Nation.

Records of contribution agreements issued by Pacific Rim National Park Reserve show additional funds being transferred to the WCT Guardian programs starting in 2021-22, supporting operations and the acquisition of additional assets, including cabins for the WCT Guardians.

In 2023-24, three multi-year contribution agreements were approved providing an average of $250,000 per year to each WCT program for activities including trail maintenance, cultural interpretation, environmental and ecosystem monitoring and visitor safety, as well as supports for training and strategic program development. A similar contribution was also approved for the Tseshaht First Nation, which administers the Broken Group Island Beach Keepers program.

In 2022-23, each of the four partner Nations also received a one-year contribution of roughly $100,000 for enhancing the marine components of their programs, linked to the Southern Resident Killer Whale Program.

##### Haida Gwaii Watchmen

The oldest of the IGPs operating at Parks Canada-administered places, the Haida Gwaii Watchmen program, is administered by the Council of the Haida Nation. Annual contracts supporting the program were first put in place in 1990, for a total of $185,200. In 2010, the contract value was raised to $323,000, followed by another increase in 2020 to $383,000.

While funding was provided via contracts until 2022, contributions from the IGI were initiated in 2021 to strengthen and stabilize the program. This included a contribution of roughly $380,000 for Watchmen salaries, the purchase of additional equipment, and repairs to a Watchmen cabin and another culturally significant site.

This was followed in 2023-24 by a $2.2 million three-year contribution agreement supporting operations and aiming to “improve the long-term sustainability of the program and supports ongoing Haida stewardship, the continuity of Haida culture and is in the spirit of GayG̱ahlda “Changing Tide Agreement.”Footnote 1

## Key findings: Relevance

Expectations | Findings
The design of IGPs and the Indigenous Guardians Initiative align with Parks Canada’s commitments to Indigenous Stewardship. | Multiple lines of evidence indicated close alignment between the design of IGPs and the Indigenous Guardians Initiative with Parks Canada’s commitments to Indigenous Stewardship.

### Alignment with Indigenous rights and stewardship

Expectation: The design of IGPs and the Indigenous Guardians Initiative align with Parks Canada’s commitments to Indigenous Stewardship.

Findings: Multiple lines of evidence indicated close alignment between the design of IGPs and the Indigenous Guardians Initiative with Parks Canada’s commitments to Indigenous Stewardship.

Important framing documents for Parks Canada’s work with Indigenous governments and organizations, including and beyond Guardian programs, are the United Nations Declaration of the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (UNDRIP), the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples Act (UNDA), its 2023-2028 UNDA Action Plan, Parks Canada’s Indigenous Stewardship Framework and Indigenous Stewardship Policy.

Analysis of the alignment between Guardian programs and these framing instruments is in two parts. The first briefly explores high-level alignment between UNDRIP and the impacts of Guardians programs as described in academic literature, while the second considers the structure of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative in relation to the UNDA Action Plan and the Indigenous Stewardship Framework.

#### UNDRIP and Indigenous Guardians Programs

Indigenous Guardians programs are rooted in long-standing and ongoing work by Indigenous Peoples to reassert jurisdiction over their ancestral territories and fulfill their responsibilities as stewards of their lands, waters, and ice. While the Indigenous Guardians Initiative is a recent development, it fits within this broader movement towards shared governance and Indigenous-led conservation in protected areas, including Parks Canada-administered places.

Research on Indigenous Guardians in Canada, Australia, New Zealand, and the United States over the past 15 years (see Annex C: Bibliography). provide evidence of broad alignment between the impacts of these programs and UNDRIP themesFootnote 2, including self-determination, participation in decision-making, cultural and linguistic rights, and environmental protection and conservation.

At the individual level, documented benefits of IGPs include a stronger sense of pride and identity, connection to culture and territory, an increase in income and meaningful employment opportunities, and benefits to physical and mental health.

Community outcomes include benefits to culture and language transmission, preservation of cultural heritage, and a greater sense of intergenerational connection. Case studies from across Canada also provide evidence of environmental benefits, with IGPs contributing more ecological data to support decision-making and monitoring programs reporting positive impacts on species conservation (Popp et al., 2020; EPI, 2022). These findings fit within a wider body of evidence on the environmental benefits of Indigenous-led conservation, based on measures of biodiversity and resistance to both deforestation and environmental degradation (Artelle et al., 2019).

While these findings provide a strong base for asserting the benefits of IGPs to Indigenous human rights and the well-being of Indigenous Peoples, the literature review also identified areas where reports of positive impacts were less conclusive. For example, evidence of the impacts of Guardian programs on self-governance was mixed. While some studies reported increased capacity for self-determination and increased opportunities for collaboration with governments and partners, an assessment of Indigenous community-based monitoring programs, including Guardians and Ranger programs, found that Indigenous participants are still often viewed by governments as “stakeholders” without equal authority (Reed, 2020).

This manifests in governments and funders retaining final decision-making in community-based monitoring programs, a top-down approach described by some researchers as reproducing colonial systems of authority and power (Fache, 2014).

Similarly, while some studies of Indigenous land monitoring programs describe successful integration of Indigenous traditional knowledge, prioritization of Western scientific knowledge was recognized as a common issue. In both Canadian and international contexts, research into collaborative land management found that where differences between Indigenous and non-Indigenous knowledge frameworks were not meaningfully considered and integrated, Western scientific frameworks were almost always privileged (Preuss & Dixon, 2012).

Lastly, the literature review also identified challenges related to low funding levels and limited access to long-term funding. These were in turn linked to difficulties in programs’ abilities to retain staff and manage workloads as well as organizations’ capacities to plan and execute long-term strategies.

#### UNDA and the Indigenous Stewardship Framework

Assessment of the IGI’s alignment with the UNDA Action Plan and Parks Canada’s Indigenous Stewardship Framework was based on a review of the Initiative’s structures and processes, including its transfer payment authorities provided through Parks Canada’s General Class Grants and Contributions Program. An analysis of the activities outlined in a sample of contribution agreements funded by the IGI also served to establish links between the IGI and UNDA.

Before discussing the results of this analysis, it is helpful to note that the ISF and the UNDA measures are themselves closely related in themes and goals (see Crosswalk of UNDA and ISF in Annex A); key among them to bring Parks Canada into better alignment with UNDRIP. As such, the five UNDA measures addressed at Parks Canada map to specific elements in the ISF, as demonstrated in Figure 7 on the following page.

#### IGI program design

While the IGI was developed prior to the ISF’s implementation, document reviews and key informant interviews provided evidence that the Initiative’s design is well aligned with the ISF’s Cultural Continuity and Relationship elements as well as the commitments made to Guardians programs in UNDA Action Plan Measures 35 and 96, which address harvesting rights and on-the-land learning initiatives via enhanced and sustainable IGPs (see Legal and policy frameworks).

Relationship elements are reflected in the IGI’s partner-led approach, which requires collaborative development in accordance with partners’ values and priorities, as well as the IGI funding tools, which conform to the Directive on Transfer Payments Appendix K: Transfer Payments to Indigenous Recipients, which provide flexible and administratively lighter processes meant to promote stable relationships with partners.

The IGI’s design also touches upon Governance and Economic Opportunities. Implemented IGPs are managed by Indigenous partners, with capacity building and other supports provided by Parks Canada relative to needs.

#### IGI funded programs

While the IGI was not designed to prescribe stewardship activities to Indigenous partners, a review of contribution agreements found that objectives and activities were nonetheless well aligned with the ISF and UNDA.

Most IGP goals focused on the protection and conservation of natural and/or cultural heritage, as well as the integration of Indigenous knowledge and perspectives within the stewardship of Parks Canada-administered sites. While activities varied widely, the most common types were wildlife or species at risk management, ecological or cultural site monitoring, and environmental restoration.

Many IGP agreements also reflected one or more of the UNDA measures (see Annex A). Examples include programs seeking to increase the involvement of Guardians in park management, to involve youth in learning and career development activities, or to conduct ceremonial harvests in Parks Canada-administered places.

Figure 7: Indigenous Stewardship Framework and Parks Canada’s UNDA Measures
Text description

Figure 7: Indigenous Stewardship Framework and Parks Canada’s UNDA Measures

Visual summary of alignment between the Indigenous Stewardship Framework and Parks Canada's UNDA Measures.

A central ring of enabling elements carries the words Education and Understanding, Acknowledgements and Relationships. Another ring surrounds the first one and carries the words Indigenous Knowledge Systems, Shared Governance, Practices on the Land, Water, and Ice, and Economic Opportunities.

From the outer ring labeled Shared Governance, a text box reads Measure 95 Governance.

From the outer ring Indigenous Knowledge Systems, a text box reads Measure 97 Indigenous Knowledge.

From the outer ring Cultural Continuity, two text boxes read Measure 35 Harvesting and Measure 96 Cultural Continuity.

From the inner ring Acknowledgments, a text box reads Measure 110 Acknowledgments and Apologies.

#### Current and future challenges

While alignments between the design of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative and Parks Canada’s commitments to Indigenous Stewardship were largely evident, key informant interviews with Parks Canada staff and management, all of whom supported the IGI’s approach, did identify challenges stemming from areas in which rules or practices have not integrated Indigenous laws, customs, or needs.

For example, staff from the Centre of Expertise on Grants and Contributions noted that while the new transfer payment options for Indigenous recipients (see “Financial tools to support healthy and respectful relationships”) have been positively received, some Parks Canada staff reported concerns on behalf of Indigenous partners related to clauses stating that disagreements over contribution agreements will be settled in Canadian courts.

Requests by the GCGCP to modify these clauses were not granted, however Centre of Expertise on Grants and Contributions staff shared that in some instances the clauses were simply omitted from agreements (rather than being modified) as they were not required to ensure that arguments would be resolved in provincial courts under Canadian law.

Looking ahead, Parks Canada senior management also noted that, should Indigenous Guardians programs continue to expand, they will likely raise complex questions surrounding labour relations, employment opportunities, and equitable pay. In areas where Guardians take on responsibilities that are similar or the same as those of current park employees, such as environmental monitoring, compliance, or interpretation, grey areas emerge in terms of comparable pay rates, occupational health and safety considerations, access to staff housing, and identification systems, such as uniforms.

Finally, while UNDA Measure 96 Cultural Continuity commits Parks Canada to implement “enhanced and sustainable” Guardian programs, the IGI remains a temporary initiative, supported by external funding which is currently set to end in 2025-26.

#### Key findings

Overall, it was found that there is a close alignment of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative with the Indigenous Stewardship Framework, and the UNDA Action Plan, with all three sharing high-level goals of honouring Indigenous human rights and facilitating the implementation of UNDRIP.

The IGI’s program design was found to reflect multiple elements from the Indigenous Stewardship Framework, while a review of IGI contribution agreements identified clear links between project objectives and the five UNDA Action Plan Measures.

Areas of reported misalignment or concern included some of the legal framing of contribution agreements, the potential for questions around compensation for comparable roles, and the provision of sustainable funding, which is explored further in this report (see Sustainability section).

## Key findings: Relationships

Expectations | Findings
Parks Canada-supported IGPs contribute to the development of positive relationships between field units and Indigenous governments and organizations. | A review of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative’s structures found them to be in alignment with relationship-building principles outlined in the Indigenous Stewardship Framework. Opportunities to enhance the cultural responsiveness of funding instruments were also identified.

### Healthy and respectful relationships

Expectation: Parks Canada-supported IGPs contribute to the development of positive relationships between field units and Indigenous governments and organizations.

A review of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative’s structures found them to be in alignment with relationship-building principles outlined in the Indigenous Stewardship Framework.

Opportunities to enhance the cultural responsiveness of funding instruments were also identified.

Lines of evidence used to explore how Parks Canada’s approach to Indigenous Guardians programs can support respectful relationships with Indigenous partners included document reviews, key informant interviews, and an analysis of funding mechanisms and recent contribution agreements. Findings from the most recent evaluation of Parks Canada’s General Class Contribution Program also provide additional context.

#### Healthy relationships

The concept of healthy and respectful relationships used for this evaluation is drawn from Parks Canada’s Indigenous Stewardship Framework (ISF) and Indigenous Stewardship Policy. Within these, relationships are described as an enabling element, meaning a set of practices that help create the necessary conditions for success in other areas.

Positive contributions to relationships are framed as commitments to support Indigenous Peoples in fulfilling their stewardship responsibilities by respecting Indigenous laws and by acknowledging the different capacities and interests of Indigenous governments, i.e., “meeting them where they are and where they are going”. This extends to ensuring that capacity building is supported where appropriate and as requested. Recognizing that colonial legacies have in some places eroded Indigenous systems and protocols for engaging with other communities, contributing to complex relationships between Indigenous governments, the Indigenous Stewardship Policy also commits Parks Canada to inviting open dialogue about stewardship responsibilities.

#### Perspectives on relationships

Across all key informant interviews, relationships were seen as central to the Indigenous Guardians Initiative, whether as a means of creating strong, locally relevant programs, or as a key outcome of the development process itself. In that sense, Guardians programs were often described as catalysts, capable of creating wider meaningful changes in the dynamics between Parks Canada and Indigenous communities.

Analysis of interviews with staff who support Guardians programs found that two aspects of the IGI were consistently described as critical to forming healthy and respectful relationships with Indigenous partners: partners’ ability to pursue their own priorities and Parks Canada’s ability to offer flexible funding.

#### Partner priorities

A file review exploring contribution agreements signed under the IGI provided a window into how Indigenous governments and organizations determined their community needs and interests.

Though exact processes varied, the file review found that community engagement was the norm. Documented mechanisms ranged from community-based, participatory goal-setting, such as community engagement sessions planned by the Batoche National Historic Site Guardians program, to formal co-development processes between governments and advisory boards, such as the Torngat Mountains Guardians program, which was developed through collaborative meetings between the Makivvik Corporation, the Nunatsiavut Government, and the Cooperative Management Board for Torngat Mountains National Park.

Some contribution agreements also linked program goals to shared governance agreements between Indigenous Nations and the Government of Canada. Examples include the Haida Gwaii Watchmen agreement which aligned its aims with the GayGahlda | Kwal.hlahl.dayaa Changing Tide Reconciliation Framework Agreement, signed by the Haida Nation, the Government of Canada, and the Government of British Columbia, and the contribution for the Nah?a Dehe K’ehodi Guardians which cited the Ndahecho Gondié Gháádé cooperative management agreement for Nahanni National Park Reserve.

Program objectives and activities outlined in the contribution agreements also varied considerably, which aligns well with the idea of local Indigenous governments being encouraged to pursue their own priorities. That said, broad patterns did emerge while reviewing IGI agreements. Most IGPs reflect interests in monitoring and conservation activities, whether at ecological or cultural sites, as well as in as integrating Indigenous traditional knowledge within the stewardship of Parks Canada administered sites.

#### Communicating clearly

From the perspective of creating and/or maintaining positive relationships with Indigenous partners, both IGI Regional Coordinators and field unit management noted communication challenges within Parks Canada and with its partners and surrounding communities. This was most often noted in environments in which multiple Indigenous communities hold ties to what are now Parks Canada-administered places and/or where multiple federal departments have ongoing partnerships with the same groups.

Issues raised included the need to address confusion between the Indigenous Guardians programs supported by Parks Canada and those of other federal government departments, either currently or in the past. In some cases, negative experiences in the past led field units to avoid using the term ‘Guardians’, to separate Parks Canada’s activities from those previous attempts.

In regions where relationships between Indigenous governments were complex or sometimes strained, field unit management reported paying close attention to information shared about new or enhanced Guardian programs, including in the media, through advisory committees, and through informal channels. Concerns included confusion over roles, resources being made available to different groups, and forms of access being granted for activities such as harvesting. One key informant described this as ensuring equity of information among regional partners.

In a similar vein, Regional Guardians Coordinators and field unit staff also described making efforts to clarify the IGI’s aims to Parks Canada staff to mitigate misperceptions over program goals and where funds could be directed.

This was felt to reflect the difference between Guardians programs and other initiatives based on temporary supplemental funding, which typically leverage resources and partnerships to directly further Parks Canada objectives. While Guardians programs have been initiated based on ideas from field units or from staff working in the Protected Areas Establishment and Conservation Directorate, bringing clarity to the partner-led nature of the IGI was important in the early stages of its implementation.

#### Financial tools to support healthy and respectful relationships

Prior to 2021, long-standing Indigenous Guardians programs, including the Haida Gwaii Watchmen, the West Coast Trail Guardians, and the Broken Group Island Beach Keepers were primarily funded via contracts with Parks Canada. Other engagements, such as consultations tied to new protected areas, typically relied on standard contribution agreements.

In 2022, new funding authorities were implemented by Parks Canada, allowing access to grants, micro-grants, and three new types of contributions for Indigenous recipients via the General Class Grants and Contributions Program (GCGCP). Since that time, the IGI has employed these new authorities to support Indigenous partners, typically by first transferring funds to field units, who then work with staff from the Centre of Expertise on Grants and Contributions to develop the agreements.

Each of the options available to the IGI are described in more detail in Annex B: Transfer payments to Indigenous recipients. Key difference between standard contribution agreements and those designed for work with Indigenous partners include the ability to retain or redirect unspent funds, in the case of fixed or flexible agreements, or to move funds between projects, in the case of block contributions. All three types of agreements also feature lighter administrative and reporting requirements.

As summarized in Figure 8 below, a review of a sample of IGI agreements found that since 2022 most Indigenous Guardians programs have been supported through flexible contribution agreements. Fixed and block contributions, though less common, are also employed, while standard contribution agreements, grants, and micro-grants were least used.

#### Impacts of funding tools

The potential for funding mechanisms to support or detract from relationships with Indigenous partners was highlighted in the 2022 evaluation of Parks Canada’s General Class Contribution Program, since renamed the General Class Grants and Contribution Program.

As the new authorities were not yet available, the evaluation explored the use of standard CAs. Evaluation findings identified several challenges which were felt to undermine relationship-building with Indigenous partners, as reported by both partners and Parks Canada staff.

Key among these challenges were the GCCP’s inflexible payment structures, the workload generated by monitoring and reporting requirements, and the level of overall scrutiny experienced by partners.

In a case study conducted for the GCCP evaluation, staff working for an Inuit Regional Organization reported that barriers to adjusting workplans and timelines as set down in standard CAs signaled a limited recognition on the part of Parks Canada of the needs, capacities, and practical realities of Indigenous organizations, many of which operate in remote locations and are structured to support traditional practices, rather than being modeled after federal or provincial governments.

Recent interviews with Parks Canada staff supporting long-running programs such as the Haida Gwaii Watchmen or West Coast Trail Guardians, identified similar challenges with the use of contracts, which were the main mechanism for funding both programs until 2021.

In each case, contracts were felt to have fostered unequal dynamics with partner First Nations as well as perception of their stewardship activities as tasks or services rendered to Parks Canada. The use of financial tools like task authorization forms were also felt to limit partners’ autonomy and ability to evolve their programs relative to their local priorities and interests.

Figure 8: Sample of Indigenous Guardians Initiative Funding Agreements by Type (2022 – 2024)
Text description

Figure 8: Sample of Indigenous Guardians Initiative Funding Agreements by Type (2022-2024)

This figure shows a bar chart outlining the number of IGI agreements, by type, included in the sample of contribution agreements reviewed as part of the evaluation.

The number of agreements is:

Standard: 1.

Flexible: 27.

Fixed: 6.

Block: 4.

Grant: 2.

Micro-grant: 1.

Findings from key informant interviews indicate that the addition of the new agreement types, as well as grants and micro-grants, lessened the issues noted above. While still requiring descriptions of goals and activities, it was noted that the language used in contribution agreements is less prescriptive and more readily adapted to suit local contexts, allowing greater decision-making power on the part of recipients.

A review of monitoring and reporting requirements in IGI agreements support this, in that several examples of modified language were found specifying how performance measurement, monitoring, and reporting would be approached by partners. Identified in roughly one third of the reviewed agreements, modifications included:

- Providing funding specifically for reporting and monitoring activities;
- Establishing monthly working meetings between local program coordinators and Parks Canada staff;
- Ensuring Guardians staff on-the-land are aware of the outcomes and indicators in the funding agreement, so they can accurately monitor and evaluate them; and,
- Holding meetings and learning sessions to establish clear roles and responsibilities between Parks Canada staff, Guardians coordinators, and/or Indigenous governments.

Other modifications identified in contribution agreements set out expectations for Parks Canada’s reporting to Indigenous organizations. This included requirements for sharing project progress with community members as well as guidelines for sharing and using reported data in accordance with cultural protocols surrounding traditional knowledge and intellectual property.

#### Culturally appropriate practices

While fixed, flexible, and block CAs have provided clear benefits to building and maintaining positive relationships with Indigenous partners, both field unit staff and members of the grants and contribution team identified remaining challenges, with some key informants expressing concern and discomfort due to their awareness of how certain practices were poorly aligned with Indigenous cultural or community norms.

In one example, field unit staff reported a lack of appropriate mechanisms for compensating individuals, particularly Elders, for their contributions to Guardians programs. While micro-grants provide a partial solution, as they feature a simplified authorization process for payments under $5,000, Indigenous individuals must still provide personal information, banking details in particular, to government authorities to receive compensation, which Centre of Expertise on Grants and Contributions staff noted was often under $500.

While relevant to the IGI, Centre of Expertise on Grants and Contributions staff also noted that this issue is not limited to Indigenous Guardians programs. Interviews with Parks Canada staff confirmed that efforts are being made to address this more widespread challenge via a Respectful Payments initiative.

In another instance, staff reported difficulties with the terms of the risk assessments which are required for all types of CAs. Risk management tools were built into Parks Canada’s contributions program in 2018-19 as a means of aligning reporting requirements and selection criteria with project risk levels. This approach was retained when Parks Canada added contributions for Indigenous recipients to its transfer payment authorities in 2021, with capacity and risk levels established through a standard Transfer Payment Wizard tool. Based on these, flexible and block agreements are designated for Indigenous recipients assessed as higher capacity, while grants and micro-grants are reserved for projects with a low overall risk assessment.

Interview participants reported discomfort in completing the risk assessment template, expressing concern over using their knowledge of Indigenous governments, which in smaller communities are likely to derive from personal or even familial ties, to generate risk scores. Key informants also reported concerns with assessment criteria linking the percentage of funding coming from a single source to project risk levels, as most Indigenous Guardians programs are 100% funded by Parks Canada.

In response to this requirement, key informants stated that: “(…) this characterization does not accurately reflect our working relationship with (name) First Nation. While Parks Canada frequently acts as the primary contributor to programs in partnership with First Nations, this approach is an essential part of our commitment to reconciliation and to supporting Indigenous stewardship under UNDA automatically categorizing these partnerships as high risk may inadvertently imply a dependency on government support and overlook the opportunities for economic development that are integral to these collaborations. This can create an unintended perception that First Nation partners are being unfairly penalized, which is contrary to the spirit of collaboration and mutual growth that we aim to foster.”

These concerns echo findings from a 2021 review by Parks Canada internal auditors of the risk analysis instruments supporting contribution agreements. Review results highlighted questions over the instruments’ ability to appropriately assess the financial and management capacities of Indigenous organizations, noting that the risk factors and scoring instructions where the same as those applied to very different organizations, such as universities and provincial governments.

#### Key findings

Overall, findings support the conclusion that the Indigenous Guardians Initiative has been structured to support healthy and respectful relationships as described in Parks Canada’s Indigenous Stewardship Framework and Indigenous Stewardship Policy. There was near consensus among key informants that IGPs established with Indigenous governments, based in community priorities, and supported by flexible funding tools, can be the basis for even richer collaborations over time.

Key informant interviews, supported by document reviews, also identified some challenges and complexities. Field unit staff and management noted the importance of maintaining clear communications with all partners and ensuring that information about the IGI is shared with all interested parties. Similarly, Indigenous Guardians Coordinators noted the importance of ensuring that the aims of the IGI were well understood internally by Parks Canada staff.

Finally, challenges were identified with specific financial processes and practices provided to the IGI through the GCGCP, which, despite the much-improved flexibilities of contribution agreements for Indigenous recipients, were not yet adaptable to Indigenous cultural norms. These included means of appropriately compensating individuals, Elders in particular, for their contributions to projects and means of considering project risks that are better suited to the nature of Indigenous Guardians programs and Parks Canada’s commitments to supporting Indigenous stewardship.

## Key findings: Effectiveness

Expectations | Findings
Organizational and governance models developed for the IGI are effective in facilitating the implementation of Indigenous Guardians programs. | While the newness of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative and its financial instruments created some challenges and lessons learned, evidence indicates that the IGI has been effective in supporting the development of Indigenous Guardians programs.

### Effective processes and supports

Expectation: Organizational and governance models developed for the IGI are effective in facilitating the implementation of Indigenous Guardians programs.

While the newness of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative and its financial instruments created some challenges and lessons learned, evidence indicates that the IGI has been effective in supporting the development of Indigenous Guardians programs.

Lines of evidence used to assess the effectiveness of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative at supporting the development and implementation of Guardians programs included document reviews, key informant interviews, a survey of field unit staff, and an analysis of recent contribution agreements.

#### Program structures and governance

Interviews and surveys with Parks Canada staff, ranging from field unit staff to senior management, identified broad agreement on both the strengths and the challenges of the IGI. Most consistent was the view that the flexible and partner-led approach taken by the Initiative, which has been explored in the previous sections of this report, was essential to the IGI’s ability to meet its goals.

From an administrative point of view, most interview participants also felt that the IGI’s application and approval process was appropriate and simple, at least in comparison to other funding programs, and met the need to be agile and adaptable to varying local circumstances. Funding tools were also seen by staff as more effective than previously available instruments, i.e., contracts and standard contribution agreements, with lessened reporting requirements and a greater ability to move funds if needed.

Interviews and a staff survey also found a high degree of consensus about the effectiveness of locating the IGI’s staff and governance within the Operations Directorate (see Figure 3 above). Respondents pointed to the signing authority for transfer payments being set at the Senior Vice-President level as helpful in getting programs approved in a timelier manner. Senior staff within field units and the national office also felt that placing the IGI within Operations had allowed for experimentation and calculated risk-taking, which in turn helped their teams learn what works and how best to adapt their approaches to suit local contexts.

The six Executive Director Offices were also felt to be a good location for the National and Regional Indigenous Guardians Coordinators, in that the EDOs already performed a bridging function among a region’s field units, and between the field and national office directorates, which aligned well with coordinators’ responsibilities.

Lastly, the main strengths of the Guardians Coordinators, as described by other key informants, were their roles as advisors, listeners, and convenors, capable of supporting discussions with various Indigenous communities and organizations, assisting with proposals, responding to questions from field unit staff and adapting their activities to the differing needs of their regions.

#### Initiative goals and targets

The partner-led nature of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative means that outcomes of individual programs are expected to reflect local priorities.

As a result, IGI key results were not narrowly defined, beyond setting a target for the number of programs created. Six initiative-level goals were instead oriented towards promoting awareness, supporting collaboration, and creating conditions for success.

As the Indigenous Guardians Initiative is still within its five-year period, the following provides a snapshot of the progress made to date against five of the goals, followed by an overview of reported challenges and lessons learned. The sixth goal, program sustainability, is addressed in the final section of this report.

Indigenous Guardians Initiative 2021-2026 Goals:

- Collaborating with Indigenous partners to support new Indigenous Guardians programs at Parks Canada-administered places;
- Funding 35 or more Indigenous Guardians programs between 2022-2026;
- Increasing awareness and capacity for Guardians programs at Parks Canada-administered places;
- Telling the story of Guardians, internally and externally;
- Sharing best practices and connecting Indigenous Guardians programs; and,
- Moving the created and enhanced programs towards sustainability.

Collaborations to support new Indigenous Guardians programs at Parks Canada-administered places

As noted in the Relationships portion of this report, interview data and a review of contribution agreements provided evidence that IGPs were built collaboratively with Indigenous partners.

A review of contribution agreements found that most of the programs created under the IGI focused on the protection and conservation of natural and cultural heritage places, as well as the integration of Indigenous traditional knowledge and perspectives within the stewardship of Parks Canada-administered sites.

Funding 35 or more Indigenous Guardians programs between 2022-2026.

As of September 2024, 37 IGPs were operating at Parks Canada-administered places with an additional five programs in the capacity building phase. Seven exploratory initiatives were ongoing.

Increasing awareness and capacity for Guardians programs at Parks Canada-administered places.

Within Parks Canada, the Regional Guardians Coordinators are tasked with building awareness of IGPs and supporting field units as part of the Executive Director Office teams. This includes providing advice and information on regional issues to field units, reviewing IGP proposals, and supporting the development of contribution agreements.

Key informant interviews and results from the field unit staff survey indicate that the additional capacity provided by Regional Coordinators, particularly but not exclusively those without Indigenous liaison positions, contributed significantly to the development of IGPs. Without these, most survey respondents felt that field unit resources were not sufficient to effectively support IGP development.

Telling the story of Guardians, internally and externally.

Stories from Indigenous partners about their experiences belong to partners and can only be shared with their support.

IGI staff reported that they are developing a storytelling initiative, in which Indigenous partners can request funds to produce videos or images related to IGPs. Funds will be directed at employing community members as well as purchasing equipment. As of September 2024, the IGI has funded one video proposal, and received expressions of interest from a few additional partners. The story initiative will be on-going for 2025-26.

Sharing best practices and connecting Indigenous Guardians programs.

Within Parks Canada, information related to IGPs, including resources, opportunities for collaborations, and clarifications of internal processes, is circulated by the Regional Guardians Coordinators, who lead and/or contribute to regional Indigenous Relations networks. The Regional Coordinators also hold their own weekly meetings to discuss developments and challenges, as well as policy application.

In addition, the review of contribution agreements found that roughly one-quarter of all funding agreements (10 of 41) included in the sample featured networking and liaising with other Guardians programs as an activity supporting program development.

Five of these agreements were from communities in British Columbia and Yukon region, i.e., the Tseshaht Beach Keepers, the Huu-ay-aht West Coast Trail Guardians, the Osoyoos Indian Band Guardians, the Lower Similkameen Indian Band and the Kluane Land Guardian Initiative. This may reflect the existence of many long-established Guardians programs within this region, which could serve as potential resources for newer programs.

#### Lessons and learning curves

Challenges experienced in developing and supporting the implementation of Indigenous Guardians Programs were often framed as being the result of applying newer approaches (such as the partner-led model) and using new financial tools.

Centre of Expertise on Grants and Contributions staff who supported the preparation of flexible contribution agreements reported early challenges in clarifying to staff how the transfer of unspent funds from advance payments was intended to function. While flexible agreements allow remaining funds at fiscal year-end to be carried forward without reworking budgets, this administrative streamlining is lessened when agreements are signed late in the fiscal year, causing advance payments to be requested when it is less likely that work will be completed. Partners may then be asked to justify how those amounts will be spent over a short period.

Other practical challenges reported by key informants included timing program approvals so as not to miss the short operational seasons in the north, finding housing for Guardians, providing access to keys, equipment, or workspaces and finding solutions to questions relating to insurance and occupational health and safety (OHS) regulations. OHS questions also emerged in some of the long-established Guardians programs, as their transition from contracts to contribution agreements created a need for clarification around responsibilities and liabilities.

Field unit staff also noted that while administrative burdens were mitigated by the IGI’s flexibilities and the new GCGCP tools, reporting requirements and application processes could still be challenging, depending on the capacity levels of partners’ governing bodies. Delays in starting programs were also reported due to the need for more discussion and for providing more clarity to multiple partners or stakeholders.

Lastly, due to the partner-led nature of the process, some senior staff within field units reported being surprised by the priorities of Indigenous partners, requiring readjustment of their expectations and plans for what supports the field unit would need to provide.

#### Key findings

A review of program results found that the IGI is on track to meet the five stated goals listed above. Key informant interviews, supported by evidence from the survey of field unit staff, indicate that program structures were considered appropriate and effective by internal Parks Canada stakeholders, while still noting some logistical and procedural challenges to the implementation of new or enhanced Guardians programs.

## Key findings: Sustainability

Expectations | Findings
Strategies are in development to sustain Indigenous Guardians programs and to mitigate the risks to both Parks Canada and program partners. | While the review of contribution agreements and key informant interviews identified some planning at the local level to mitigate risks and/or sustain the Indigenous Guardians programs, there was limited evidence of a broader Parks Canada strategy to support IGPs over the long term.

### Planning for sustainability

Expectation: Strategies are in development to sustain Indigenous Guardians programs and to mitigate the risks to both Parks Canada and program partners.

While the review of contribution agreements and key informant interviews identified some planning at the local level to mitigate risks and/or sustain the Indigenous Guardians programs, there was limited evidence of a broader Parks Canada strategy to support IGPs over the long term.

Lines of evidence used to consider the sustainability of the Indigenous Guardians programs included a review of recent and planned expenditures, analysis of contribution agreements, and results from a literature review, key informant interviews, and a survey of field unit staff.

#### Identifying risks and impacts

A review of literature on Indigenous Guardians programs found that while funding models and mechanisms differed across regional and national contexts, difficulties securing long-term commitments were reported in multiple studies of Canadian and international programs (North Sage Research, 2022; Hunt, 2012). Impacts of precarious funding on Guardians programs identified in the literature review included challenges retaining staff, missed training opportunities, increased time spent away from operations to seek funding, and limited capacities to plan and execute long-term strategies (Gibson & Ford, 2023). Some studies also found that the issues listed above compound barriers to finding stable funding, as applicants struggle to demonstrate sufficient internal capacity (Peachy, 2015).

Interviews and surveys with Parks Canada staff and senior managers noted similar concerns for their respective Indigenous partners, while also outlining risks and potential negative impacts to Parks Canada. The latter fell into three broad categories: staff morale, missed opportunities, and organizational impacts, primarily but not limited to damaging relationships with Indigenous partners.

Risks to staff morale were linked to the temporary nature of programs supported by time-limited funds, which are often staffed using term positions, leading to the potential loss of colleagues once funding ends. More specific to relationship-based programs like the IGI, it was also noted that it can be disheartening to see how the end of funding impacts partners and community members with whom Parks Canada staff have formed connections and/or established trust.

Concerns over missed opportunities spoke to the anticipated impacts of a network of vibrant IGPs working alongside Parks Canada and contributing to shared interests. Anticipated short-to-mid term benefits to Parks Canada were often linked to the idea of more staff holding working-level relationships with Indigenous partners, which could in turn foster more understanding between the organizations and more chances to collaborate on projects when opportunities arise.

Longer-term expectations focused on the fulsome return of Indigenous conservation to the lands, waters, and ice Parks Canada administer, furthering UNDRIP-related goals and offering enduring benefits to both parties in terms of economic opportunities, efficiency gains, new ways of working, and better ecological outcomes.

While these benefits are speculative, literature review findings do indicate that Indigenous-led conservation has measurable positive impacts on biodiversity and the health of ecosystems, and that IGPs in particular contribute to a greater knowledge base of ecological data to support decision-making (see “Alignment with Indigenous rights and stewardship”).

Finally, organization-level impacts group together a range of risks typically associated with funding cuts. These were primarily drawn from a literature scan and incorporated into a survey of field unit staff who support new or long-standing Guardians programs.

Eight impact types were described, and survey participants were asked to rate the likelihood of each occurring should supports to Indigenous Guardians programs cease.

These risks were:

- Damage to community perception and trust, impacting Parks Canada’s credibility;
- Diminished benefits from investments in research, infrastructure, or institutional knowledge that may not easily be recovered;
- Loss of expertise from specialized knowledge and skills among staff, which may be challenging to replace;
- Job losses among program staff, leading to unemployment and economic impacts;
- Economic impacts in the form of disruption to local economies if funding cuts lead to reduced spending or employment in related sectors
- Reduction in community resources related to the program(s), potentially leading to increased strain on local governments or organizations;
- Service disruptions, losses or reductions in the benefits provided by the program, such as environmental monitoring or other activities of mutual interest;
- Negative political consequences, including public backlash or criticism.

An overview of survey participants’ responses is provided on the next page.

Figure 9 below provides an overview of the proportion of respondents who indicated an impact was either likely or very likely should funding cease.

While each of the listed potential impacts was regarded as somewhat likely by field unit staff, damage to community perception and trust was seen as the most probable, with 80% of respondents finding it “very likely”, followed by 10% finding it “likely”.

Most survey participants also expressed concern for public backlash or criticism of Parks Canada, with 60% rating it as “very likely”, as well as diminishing benefits of the investments made through the IGI in areas like purchased assets and institutional knowledge, 75% rating this as “likely”.

Comments accompanying the rating questions reinforced that the main foreseeable consequence of ceasing financial supports to IGPs, particularly in regions with few to no existing Guardians programs and limited previous engagement with Indigenous communities, would be damage to the newly built trust and budding relationships between Indigenous partners and Parks Canada teams.

Staff from field units with longer established relationships with Indigenous partners were more likely to describe impacts from the end of funding as a regression to the previous status quo. From a financial perspective this would mean a return to the previous model in which field units supported IGPs using their own baseline resources, which would almost certainly fall well below the funding levels achieved through the IGI and require cuts to expenditures in other areas. From a relationship perspective, field unit staff felt that the end of funding would be perceived by partners as a considerable disappointment, as the Initiative’s design and resources had raised expectations for the future, despite the time-limited nature of the IGI having been made clear.

Figure 9: Rating of the Likelihood of Impacts Related to the End of IGI Funding
Text description

Figure 9: Rating of the Likelihood of Impacts Related to the End of IGI Funding

The figure presents the proportion of interview respondents who indicated an impact was either likely or very likely should funding to the IGI cease.

In order of perceived likelihood, it reads:

Community Perception and Trust

Diminishing Benefits from Investments

Public Backlash or Criticism

Service Disruptions

Community Impact

Loss of Expertise

Economic Impact

Job Losses

#### Planning and mitigation

Key informant interviews, with Parks Canada staff, document reviews, and a file review of funding agreements linked to the Indigenous Guardians Initiative found evidence of some efforts to mitigate the risks described above on a program-by-program basis but did not identify broader strategies to prioritize IGPs by providing funding or other supports beyond the end of the IGI’s five-year commitments in 2026.

Approaches identified in funding proposals and grant requests to help secure ongoing funds or create more resilient programs included support for training activities and skill development, funding for new assets and equipment, and, in a few cases, funding for program staff to seek out new partners and resources.

Training and skill development activities were described as helpful to programs looking to pass on necessary knowledge from season to season, as well as promoting workforce retention where there may be few available candidates.

Acquisition of assets, such as boats or safety equipment, were also seen as investments into programs, helping them to ensure safe operations over the next several years.

Specific to seeking out new funding sources, the file review noted one grant supporting work to identify possible new donors and/or strategic partnerships, such as preparing proposals and creating future workplans.

Another grant was identified supporting exploratory conversations with other federal agencies, including Canadian Heritage and Indigenous Services Canada, to consider possibilities of interdepartmental support.

Finally, interviews with senior management tended to frame the IGI as a successful experiment in terms of validating its program design, which aimed to be flexible and accepting of risks, including the possibility that funding would not be renewed. In that context, interview participants felt that the period after the IGI would require Parks Canada to find other ways of working with Indigenous partners on areas of mutual interests, with some suggesting a long-term focus on building leadership capacity in preparation for Indigenous governments to take on larger roles in the stewardship of lands, waters, and ice.

#### Key findings

While commitments to the sustainability of Indigenous Guardians programs were included in both Parks Canada’s UNDA Action Plan measures and the IGI’s goals, evidence of a strategy to support new or enhanced IGPs over the long-term was limited, beyond the efforts to sustain individual IGPs noted above.

Key risks related to the end of IGI funding identified by Parks Canada staff included damaging relationships with Indigenous partners, damaging Parks Canada’s credibility, and missed opportunities to further Indigenous stewardship. Parks Canada’s ability to support conservation efforts across the country and effectively implement the Indigenous Stewardship Policy could both be negatively impacted as a result.

## Key observations

- The evaluation of the Indigenous Guardians Initiative found that the IGI is highly relevant to Parks Canada’s commitments to Indigenous Stewardship and is well-aligned with efforts to bring Parks Canada into closer alignment with UNDRIP.
- Key strengths of the Initiative, as perceived by Parks Canada staff, are its partner-led approach, its adaptability to the needs and interests of each participating community, and the capacity to offer flexible financial supports for both program development and implementation.
- The IGI’s most important challenge is accessing long-term sustainable funding. Current funds will expire in 2026.
- Key risks to Parks Canada identified in the evaluation related to the end of IGI funding include:
  - threats to the trust and positive relationships formed with Indigenous partners under the IGI as well as Parks Canada’s credibility with those partners;
  - negative impacts to staff morale due to being unable to maintain current engagement levels and stewardship activities;
  - lost opportunities for advancing Indigenous stewardship at Parks Canada-administered places, and;
  - lost opportunities to further national conservation efforts and meet UNDRIP-related goals.
- Evidence of strategies to support Indigenous Guardians programs beyond 2026 were limited.

### Concluding note

This report presented the key findings of an internally-focused evaluation of Parks Canada’s Indigenous Guardians Initiative, addressing the IGI’s relevance, effectiveness, relationship-building, and sustainability. Impacts of Indigenous Guardians programs on Guardians and their communities, as well as their perceptions of the IGI, will be the focus of this evaluation’s second component, which is externally led by consultants specializing in Indigenous evaluation.

## Annex A: Crosswalk of UNDA and the Indigenous Stewardship Framework

These tables cross-reference the five UNDA measures specific to Parks Canada with elements of the Indigenous Stewardship Framework and connects them to specific program activities outlined in contribution agreements linked to the Indigenous Guardians Initiative.

Table 2: Harvesting
| Harvesting (Action Plan Measure 35)
Relevance to ISF | Core Elements- Cultural Continuity/Practices on Land, Water, and Ice
Article Text | Indigenous Peoples exercise harvesting rights (for example, by hunting, trapping, gathering and fishing) in the majority of lands, waters and ice administered by Parks Canada, as they have for millennia. To implement Indigenous Peoples’ rights and responsibilities for lands, waters, and ice, and advance the requirements of section 5 of the UN Declaration Act, Parks Canada will enable harvesting by Indigenous Peoples within heritage places where barriers remain. This will be accomplished through the co-development of legislative amendments and policy initiatives that respect section 35 rights, such as stewardship agreements that align with Indigenous laws and protocols, support access and enhance roles of Indigenous Guardians, including enforcement. This work will be coordinated with other action plan measures and include cultural competency training for Parks Canada employees to reinforce understanding of Indigenous rights and responsibilities. Work will be undertaken in collaboration with federal government departments with overlapping mandates and authorities, as required.
IGI program examples | Funding to support the Tsuut’ina Nation to conduct a ceremonial harvest of bison in Banff.

Table 3: Governance
| Governance (Action Plan Measure 95)
Relevance to ISF | Core Elements - Shared Governance
Article Text | Enable broadened approaches to cooperative management, governance and decision making with respect to the heritage places that Parks Canada has a role in administering. Parks Canada will work with First Nations, Inuit and Métis through a distinctions-based process to develop policy, regulatory and legislative options to recognize and support implementation of Indigenous systems of law and governance through a spectrum of governance, decision-making and management approaches in areas of interest including, but not limited to: economic and employment benefits; tourism; management plans; protection and conservation strategies; establishment of Indigenous Protected and Conserved Areas; access; archaeology; research, and restoration initiatives.
Examples within IGI | An agreement with the Nah?a Dehe K’ehodi Guardians cited the Ndahecho Gondié Gháádé cooperative management agreement for Nahanni National Park Reserve. Agreement with the Champagne and Aishihik First Nation supporting the expansion of a Guardians program to increase its capacity and involvement with Kluane National Park Reserve management objectives.

Table 4: Cultural Continuity
| Cultural Continuity (Action Plan Measure 96)
Relevance to ISF | Core Elements- Cultural Continuity
Article Text | In coordination with other action plan measures, advance policy and on-the-land initiatives within the heritage places it has a role in administering to support and revitalize the relationships and connections of Indigenous Peoples with lands, waters and ice that are essential to the overall well-being of Indigenous communities and individuals. A range of initiatives that will result in economic and employment opportunities will be implemented including, among other things, enhanced and sustainable Indigenous Guardians programs, support for on-the-land language and cultural learning by and for Indigenous Peoples including youth, Indigenous-led place-renaming and revitalization of the stories of these places, promotion of public education to build understanding of Indigenous histories and stewardship approaches, and other policy-based initiatives that promote cultural continuity and revitalization. This work will be guided by the Indigenous Stewardship Circle, a diverse group of Indigenous leaders providing advice on how Parks Canada can support the implementation of the UN Declaration.
Examples within Guardians programs | Agreements with the Huu-ay-aht West Coast Trail Guardians, as well as the Chilkoot Trail Guardians to create interpretative panels through community engagement. An IGI-funded program developed by the Mistawasis Nehiyawak enabled youth to observe, experience and foster development of buffalo management skills. An agreement with Mi’gmaq community partners supporting the monitoring and protection of culturally significant sites in Kouchibouguac National Park.

Table 5: indigenous Knowledge
| Indigenous Knowledge (Action Plan Measure 97)
Relevance to ISF | Core Elements- Indigenous Knowledge Systems
Article Text | In coordination with other action plan measures, formalize the role of Indigenous knowledge in decision-making and support Indigenous data sovereignty through co-development of policy initiatives and tools, establishment of employee training and learning opportunities delivered by Indigenous organizations and experts, and by facilitating data access for Indigenous partners as appropriate. To affirm the value of Indigenous knowledge systems, Parks Canada will implement appropriate and respectful payments for the guidance received from Indigenous knowledge holders.
Examples within Guardians programs | An agreement with the Curve Lake First Nation supported the transfer of traditional science and knowledge of Curve Lake First Nation lands and waters to community youth. An Innu Nation led Guardians program provided Innu youth guardians with career development experience for future opportunities in the protection of the Akamiu-Uapishku region. An agreement with the Sachs Harbour Hunters and Trappers Committee supported the implementation of an on the ground Indigenous guardians’ program, which included key activities such as the contribution of knowledge and expertise to Parks Canada research and monitoring trips.

Table 6: Acknowledgments
| Apologies and Acknowledgments (Action Plan Measure 110)
Relevance to ISF Elements | Enabling Elements-Acknowledgments
Article Text | In coordination with other action plan measures, advance policy and on-the-land initiatives within the heritage places it has a role in administering to support and revitalize the relationships and connections of Indigenous Peoples with lands, waters and ice that are essential to the overall well-being of Indigenous communities and individuals. A range of initiatives that will result in economic and employment opportunities will be implemented including, among other things, enhanced and sustainable Indigenous Guardians programs, support for on-the-land language and cultural learning by and for Indigenous Peoples including youth, Indigenous-led place-renaming and revitalization of the stories of these places, promotion of public education to build understanding of Indigenous histories and stewardship approaches, and other policy-based initiatives that promote cultural continuity and revitalization. This work will be guided by the Indigenous Stewardship Circle, a diverse group of Indigenous leaders providing advice on how Parks Canada can support the implementation of the UN Declaration.
Examples within IGI | An agreement with the Blackfoot Confederacy Guardians, supported opportunities for Guardians to share their stories and historical accounts of the land, waters, fire, and air within Blackfoot Territory. An agreement with the Unama’ki Institute of Natural Resources supported the development of on-the-ground management actions by trained Earth Keepers such as information sharing and storytelling. An Indigenous-led guardians initiative supported the Carcross/Tagish First Nation citizens to tell their own stories in their own voices and to broaden the Chilkoot Trail National Historic Site narrative. The Pacheedaht First Nation’s West Coast Trail Guardian program has activities detailed in the contribution agreement which include the development of new West Coast Trail Kilometer markers to identify to visitors the traditional territory of Pacheedaht.

## Annex B: Transfer payments to Indigenous recipients

Standard Contribution Agreements (CAs)

Governed by the Treasury Board Policy on Transfer Payments, all types of contribution agreements allow Parks Canada to transfer funds externally in support of projects managed and owned by eligible recipients. Standard CAs can be single or multi-year and specify aims and conditions, including monitoring and reporting requirements, in a written agreement. Standards CAs can also be subject to recipient audits and typically employ holdback payments.

Fixed Contribution Agreements

Fixed CAs are typically used for projects with Indigenous partners lasting less than two years and that feature well-defined objectives and predictable costs. Unexpended funds can be used in the next fiscal year, or if the agreement is ending, be retained by the recipient, if project objectives have been met.

Flexible Contribution Agreements

Flexible CAs are designed for multi-year projects where objectives can be better achieved by allowing partners to redirect funding among cost categories, such as salaries, training, or travel. At fiscal year-end, unspent funds can be retained for use in the next cycle. These agreements are typically used for projects requiring a long-term relationship with the recipient.

Block Contribution Agreements

Block CAs are used for large-scale, multi-program initiatives that span five or more years. These agreements bundle funding for multiple programs into a single multi- year agreement and give recipients the flexibility to adjust the priority of programs and redirect funding as needed.

Grants and Micro-Grants

Grants and micro-grants are designed for simpler, lower-risk projects with clearly defined outcomes and short timelines. With fewer reporting requirements, grants can be used for projects with budgets below $300,000 and micro-grants for small projects below $5,000.

## Annex C: Bibliography

Ansell, Shaun and Jennifer Koenig. “CyberTracker: An integral management tool used by rangers in he Djelk Indigenous Protected Area, central Arnhem Land, Australia.” Ecological Management & Restoration 12, no. 1 (2011): 13- 25.

“Arctic Bay Nauttiqsuqtiit: the eyes and ears of Tallurutiup Imanga, 2018-2019 annual report.” Qikiqtani Inuit Association, 2019.

Artelle, Kyle A., Melanie Zurba, Jonaki Bhattacharyya, Diana E. Chan, Kelly Brown, Jess Housty, and Faisal Moola. “Supporting resurgent Indigenous-led governance: a nascent mechanism for just and effective conservation.” Biological Conservation 240 (2019): 108284.

Austin, Beau J., Catherine J. Robinson, James A. Fitzsimons, Marcus Sandford, Emilie J. Ens, Jennifer M. Macdonald, Marc Hockings, David G. Hinchley, Fergus B. McDonald, Colleen Corrigan, Rod Kennett, Hmalan Hunter-Xenie, and Stephen T. Garnett. “Integrated measures of Indigenous land and sea management effectiveness: challenges and opportunities for improved conservation partnerships in Australia.” Conservation & Society 16, no. 3 (2018): 372-284.

Austin, Beau J., Tom Vigilante, Stuart Cowell, Ian M. Dutton, Dorthy Djanghara, Scholastica Mangolomara, Bernard Puermora, Albert Bundamurra and Zerika Clement. “The Uunguu Monitoring and Evaluation Committee: Intercultural governance of a land and sea management programme in the Kimberley, Australia.” Ecological Management & Restoration 18, no. 2 (2017): 124-133.

Bach, Thomas M., Christian A. Kull, Haripriya Rangan, “From killing lists to healthy country: Aboriginal approaches to weed control in the Kimberley, Western Australia.” Journal of Environmental Management 229 (2019): 182-192.

Barichello, Joshua. “Guardians of the Gudzih: Yukon program demonstrates how protecting caribou preserves a way of life across the Northern.” Alternatives Journal 44, no. 1 (2019).

BC First Nations Energy and Mining Council and University of Victoria Environmental Law Centre. “The case for a Guardian Network Initiative.” Environmental Law Centre, University of Victoria, 2020.

Berkes, Fikret, Mina Jislalioglu Berkes, and Helen Fast. “Collaborative integrated management in Canada’s North: the role of local and traditional knowledge and community-based monitoring.” Coastal Management 35 (2007): 143-162.

Binnema, Theodore, and Melanie Niemi. “’Let the line be drawn now’: wilderness, conservation, and the exclusion of Aboriginal people from Banff National Park in Canada.” Environmental History 11 (2006): 724-750.

Burgess, Christopher P., Fay Johnson, David M J. S. Bowman, and Peter J. Whitehead. “Healthy country, healthy people: the relationship between Indigenous health status and ‘caring for country.’” Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health 29, no. 2 (2005): 117-122.

Carmichael, Bethune, Greg Wilson, Ivan Namarnyilk, Sean Nadji, Sally Brockwell, Bob Webb, Fred Hunter and Deanne Bird. “Local and Indigenous management of climate change risks to archeological sites.” Mitigation and Adaptation Strategies for Global Change 23 (2017): 231-255.

Carmichael, Bethune, Greg Wilson, Ivan Namarnyilk, Sean Nadji, Jacqueline Cahill, and Deanne Bird. “Testing the scoping phase of a bottom-up planning guide designed to support Australian Indigenous rangers manage the impacts of climate change on cultural heritage sites.” The International Journal of Justice and Sustainability 22, no. 10 (2017): 1197-1216.

Carr, Anna. “Community science: bringing together social and scientific goals, Western Australia’s Waterwatchers nurture both nature and neighbourhood.” Alternatives Journal 28, no. 3 (2002): 29-30.

Carroll, Clint. “Native enclosures: tribal national parks and the progressive politics of environmental stewardship in Indian Country.” Geoforum 53 (2014) : 31-40.

Carter, Jennifer Lynn and Greg J. E. Hill. “Critiquing environmental management in Indigenous Australia : two case studies.” Area 39, no. 1 (2007): 43-54.

Davies, Jocelyn, Jane Walker, and Yiheyis Taddele Maru. “Warlpiri expériences highlight challenges and opportunities for gender equity in Indigenous conservation management in arid Australia.” Journal of Arid Environments 149 (2018): 40-52.

Ens, Emilie J., Gillian M. Towler, and Cherry Daniels. “Looking back to move forward: collaborative ecological monitoring in remote Arnhem Land.” Ecological Management & Restoration 13, no. 1 (2012): 26-35.

Ens, Emilie J., Max Finlayson, Karissa Preuss, Sue Jackson, and Sarah Holcombe. “Australian approaches for managing ‘country’ using Indigenous and non-Indigenous knowledge.” Ecological Management & Restoration 13, no. 1 (2012): 99-107.

Ens, Emilie J., Mitchell L. Scott, Yugul Mangi Rangers, Craig Moritz, and Rebecca Pirzl. “Putting indigenous conservation policy into practice delivers biodiversity and cultural benefits.” Biodiversity and Conservation 25 (2016): 2889-2906.

Ens, Emilie J., Peter Cooke, Ray Nadjamerrek, Seraine Namundja, Victor Garlngarr, and Dean Yibarbuk. “Combining aboriginal and non-aboriginal knowledge to assess and manage feral water buffalo impacts on perennial freshwater springs of the aboriginal-owned Arnhem Plateau, Australia.” Environmental Management 45, no. 4 (2010): 751-758.

EPI EcoPlan International, Inc. “Valuing Coastal Guardian Watchmen Programs: a business case.” Prepared for the Coastal Stewardship Network and TNC Canada, 2016.

Fache, Elodie. “Caring for country, a form of bureaucratic participation: conservation, development and neoliberalism in Indigenous Australia.” Anthropological Forum 24, no. 3 (2014): 267-286.

Fache, Elodie and Bernard Moizo. “Do burning practices contribute to caring for country? Contemporary uses of fire for conservation purposes in Indigenous Australia.” Journal of Ethnobiology 35, no. 1 (2015): 163-182.

Fitzsimons, James, Jeremy Russell-Smith, Glenn James, Tom Vigilante, Geoff Lipsett-Moore, Joe Morrison, and Michael Looker. “Insights into the biodiversity and social benchmarking components of the Northern Australian fire management and carbon abatement programmes.” Ecological Management & Restoration 13, no. 1 (2012): 51-57

Franklin, Donald C., Aaron M. Petty, Grant J. Williamson, Barry W. Brook, and David M. J. S. Bowman. “Monitoring contrasting land management in the savanna landscapes of northern Australia.” Environmental Management 41 (2008): 501-515.

Gearhead, Shari, Claudio Aporta, Gary Aipellee and Kyle O’Keefe. “The Igliniit Project: Inuit hunters document life on the trail to map and monitor Arctic change.” Canadian Geographer 55, no. 1 (2011): 42-55.

Gibson, Ginger, Rachel Ford, and the Firelight Group. “Implementation of Indigenous protected and conserved area agreements in Canada: a review of successes, challenges and realities.” MakeWay, 2023.

Grech A., G. J. Parra, I. Beasley, J. Bradley, S. Johnson, S. Whiting, li-Anthawirriyarra Sea Rangers, Yanyuwa Families, and H. March. “Local assessments of marine mammals in cross-cultural environments.” Biodiversity and Conservation 23 (2014): 3319-3338.

Gunn, Riki, Britta Denise Hardesty, and James Butler. “Tackling ‘ghost nets’: local solutions to a global issue in northern Australia.” Ecological Management & Restoration 11, no. 2 (2010): 88-98.

Harmsworth, Garth, Shaun Awatere, and Mahuru Robb. “Indigenous Māori values and perspectives to inform freshwater management in Aotearoa-New Zealand.” Ecology and Society 21, no. 4 (2016).

Haynes, Chris. “The value of work and ‘common discourse’ in the joint management of Kakadu National Park.” The Australian Journal of Anthropology 28, no. 1 (2017): 72-87.

Hepi, Maria, Jeffrey Foote, Leane Makey, Monique Badham (Te Taoū, Ngāti Whātua), and Alyssce Te Huna (Ngāti Whātua, Te Uri o Hau, Te Rarawa, Ngāti Moroki). “Enabling mātauranga-informed management of the Kaipara Harbour, Aotearoa New Zealand.” New Zealand Journal of Marine and Freshwater Research 52, no. 4 (2018): 497-510.

Housty, William G., Anna Noson, Gerald W. Scoville, John Boulanger, Richard M. Jeo, Christ T. Darimont and Christopher E. Filardi. “Grizzly bear monitoring by the Heiltsuk people as a crucible for First Nation conservation practice.” Ecology and Society 19, no. 2 (2014): 70.

Hunt, J. “’Caring for country’: a review of Aboriginal engagement in environmental management in New South Wales.” Australasian Journal of Environmental Management 19, no. 4 (2012): 1-14.

Isbister, Christian. “Confrontation and cooperation: the hidden history of national parks and indigenous groups in Canada.” Constellations 7, no. 2 (2016): 48-55.

Jackson, Micha V., Rod Kennett, Peter Bayliss, Robert Warren, Neil Waina, Jason Adams, Leonie Cheinmora, Tom Vigilante, Edmund Jungine, Kirk Woolagoodja, Francis Woolagoodja, Jermaine Umbagai, Jarrad Holmes, and Frank Weisenberger. “Developing collaborative marine turtle monitoring in the Kimberley region of northern Australia.” Ecological Management & Restoration 16, no. 3 (2015): 163-176.

Johnson, Jason W., and Courtney W. Mason. “Rethinking representation: shifting from a Eurocentric lens to Indigenous methods of sharing knowledge in Jasper National Park, Canada.” Journal of Park and Recreation Management 39, no. 3 (2021): 1-19.

Kahui, Viktoria, and Amanda C. Richards. “Lessons from resource management by indigenous Māori in New Zealand: governing the ecosystems as a commons.” Ecological Economics 102 (2014): 1-7.

Karen Peachey Consulting. “On-the-ground Indigenous stewardship programs across Canada: inventory project.” Prepared for TNC, Tides Canada, and the Indigenous Leadership Initiative, 2015.

LaFrance, Joan and Richard Nichols. “Reframing evaluation: defining an Indigenous evaluation framework.” Canadian journal of program evaluation 23, no. 2(2010): 13-31.

Leonard, Sonia, Meg Parsons, Knut Olawsky, and Frances Kafod. “The role of culture and traditional knowledge in climate change adaptation: insights from East Kimberely, Australia.” Global Environmental Change 23, no. 3 (2021): 623-632.

Lyver, P. O’B. “Co-managing environmental research: lessons from two cross-cultural research partnerships in New Zealand,” Environmental Conservation 32, no. 4 (2005): 365-370.

Muller, Samantha. “Indigenous payment for environmental service (PES) opportunities in the Northern Territory: negotiating with customs.” Australian Geographer 39, no. 2 (2008): 149-170.

North Sage Research. “Evaluation of the Métis Guardians Program.” Prepared for the Métis National Council and Environment and Climate Change Canada, 2022.

Perry, Justin J., Melissa Sinclair, Horace Wikmunea, Sidney Wolmby, David Martin, and Bruce Martin. “he divergence off traditional Aboriginal and contemporary fire management practices on Wik traditional lands, Cape York Peninsula, Northern Australia.” Ecological Management & Restoration 19, no. 1 (2018): 24-31.

Popp, Jesse N., Pauline Priadka, Megan Young, Kevin Koch, and James Morgan. “Indigenous Guardianship and moose monitoring: weaving Indigenous and Western ways of knowing.” Human-Wildlife Interactions 14, no. 2 (2020): 296-308.

Prangnell, Jonathan. “Power relations and community involvement in landscape-based cultural heritage management practice: an Australian case study.” International Journal of Heritage Studies 16, no. 1-2 (2010): 140-155.

Preuss, Karissa and Madeline Dixon. “’Looking after country two-ways’: insights into Indigenous community-based conservation from the Southern Tanami.” Ecological Management and Restoration 13, no. 1 (2012): 2-15.

Reed, Graeme, Nicolas D. Brunet, and David C. Natcher. “Can indigenous community-based monitoring act as a tool for sustainable self-determination?” The Extractive Industries and Society 7, no. 4 (2020): 1283-1291.

Reed, Graeme, Nicolas D. Brunet, Sheri Longboat, and David C. Natcher. “Indigenous guardians as an emerging approach to indigenous environmental governance.” Conservation Biology 35, no. 1 (2021): 179-189.

Robinson, Catherine J., and Tabitha J. Wallington. “Boundary work: engaging knowledge systems in co-management of feral animals on Indigenous lands.” Ecology and Society 17, no. 2 (2012): 16.

Rodger, K., and A. Smith. Empowering People, Culture and Connection to Country: Evaluating the benefits of the Western Australian Aboriginal Ranger Program 2017-2021. Visitor and Market Research Unit, Department of Biodiversity, Conservation and Attractions, Government of Western Australia, 2022.

Social Ventures Australia. “Analysis of the current and future value of Indigenous Guardian work in Canada’s Northwest Territories.” Prepared for Dehcho First Nations, Lutsel K’e Dene First Nation, Indigenous Leadership Initiative, and Tides Canada, 2016.

Vranich, Robert. “Beyond preservation and use: national parks and settler colonialism in Western Canada, 1880s-1930s.” Prairie History 10 (2023): 5-19.

Weir, Jessica K., Claire Stacey, and Kara Youngetob. “The benefits associated with caring for country.” Australian Institute of Aboriginal and Torries Strait Islander Studies. Prepared for the Department of Sustainability, Population, and Communities, 2011.

Weston, Nigel, Chantal Bramley, Jacob Bar-Lev, Mangay Guyula, and Solomon O’Ryan. “Arafura three: Aboriginal ranger groups protecting and managing an internationally significant swamp.” Ecological Management & Restoration 13, no. 1 (2012): 84-88.

Wiseman, Nathanael D., and Douglas K. Bardsley. “Monitoring to learn, learning to monitor: a critical analysis of opportunities for Indigenous community-based monitoring of environmental change in Australian rangelands.” Geographical Research 54, no. 1 (2016): 52-71.

Wright, Alyson, Mandy Yap, Roxanne Jones, Alice Richardson, Vanessa Davis, and Raymond Lovett. “Examining the associations between Indigenous Rangers, culture and wellbeing in Australia, 2018-2020.” International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health 18, no. 6 (2021): 3053.

Youdelis, Megan, Roberta Nakoochee, Colin O’Neil, Elizabeth Lunstrum, and Robin Roth. “’Wilderness’ revisited: is Canadian park management moving beyond the ‘wilderness’ ethic?” The Canadian Geographer 64, no. 2 (2020): 232-249.

## Footnotes

Footnote 1

  Haida Gwaii Watchmen Operations Contribution Agreement, 2023-24 to 2025-26 (GCGCP 2106).

  Return to footnote 1 referrer

Footnote 2

  See: United Nations declaration on the rights of indigenous peoples: Themes and articles (justice.gc.ca)

  Return to footnote 2 referrer

### Related links

- Office of Internal Audit and Evaluation — Parks Canada

### Contact us

For more information or to obtain a copy of a document not available on-line, please send requests to:

Date modified :
  2024-03-31